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ADULT SOCIAL CARE AND HEALTH OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 
SUB-BOARD 

AGENDA 
 
1.   Apologies  
 To receive apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Adult Social Care Overview and 
Scrutiny Sub-Board. 
 

2.   Minutes (Pages 5 - 10) 
 To confirm as a correct record the minutes of the meeting of the 

Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board 
held on 6 August 2025. 
 

3.   Declarations of Interest  
 a) To receive declarations of non pecuniary interests in respect 

of items on this agenda 
 

For reference:  Having declared their non pecuniary interest 
members may remain in the meeting and speak and, vote on the 
matter in question.  A completed disclosure of interests form 
should be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the 
meeting. 

 
b) To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests in 

respect of items on this agenda 
 

For reference:  Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary 
interest he/she must leave the meeting during consideration of the 
item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting to make 
representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then 
immediately leave the meeting, may not vote and must not 
improperly seek to influence the outcome of the matter.  A 
completed disclosure of interests form should be returned to the 
Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
(Please Note:  If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on 
any potential interests they may have, they should contact 
Governance Support or Legal Services prior to the meeting.) 

 
4.   Urgent Items  
 To consider any other items that the Chairwoman decides are 

urgent. 
 

5.   Healthwatch Annual Report 2025 (Pages 11 - 36) 
 To receive a presentation on the submitted Healthwatch Annual 

Report 2025.   
 

6.   Public Health Annual Report 2025/26 (Pages 37 - 40) 
 To receive the emerging Public Health Annual Report on Ageing for 

2025/26 
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7.   Spotlight Review of Adult Safeguarding (To Follow) 
 To review the Adult Safeguarding Report for Torbay linking with the 

Torbay Safeguarding Board Annual Report. 
 

8.   Annual Review of Building a Brighter Future Programme (Pages 41 - 52) 
 To receive a presentation on the submitted Annual Review of 

Building a Brighter Future Programme update. 
 

9.   Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board 
Action Tracker 

(Pages 53 - 56) 

 To receive an update on the implementation of the actions of the 
Sub-Board and consider any further actions required (as set out in 
the submitted action tracker). 
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Minutes of the Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-
Board 

 
6 August 2025 

 
-: Present :- 

 
Councillor Johns (Chairwoman) 

 

Councillors Brook, Steve Darling, Fellows and Foster 
 

Non-voting Co-opted Member 
Pat Harris, Healthwatch Torbay 

 
(Also in attendance: Councillors Bye, Mandy Darling, Law, Chris Lewis, Long and 

Tranter, plus Hayley Costar (Devon and Cornwall Police) and Jo Hunter (Church of 
England Diocese)) 

 

 
10. Apologies  

 
The Chairwoman welcomed attendees and confirmed that the meeting was being live-
streamed and recorded (this can be found at Torbay Adult Care and health Overview 
and Scrutiny Sub-Board). 
 
A minute’s silence was observed as a mark of respect in memory of former Councillor 
Jean Turnbull, who passed away on 20 July 2025.  
 
An apology for absence was received from Amanda Moss (Non-voting Co-opted 
Member).  It was reported that, in accordance with the wishes of the Conservative 
Group, the membership of the Sub-Board had been amended to include Councillor 
Brook in place of Councillor Bryant. 
 

11. Minutes  
 
The minutes of the meeting of the Sub-Board held on 17 July 2025 were confirmed as 
a correct record and signed by the Chairwoman. 
 

12. Developing a case for change for cardiovascular disease, cardiology and 
cardiac surgery services  
 
Dr. Anthony Hemsley (Medical Director Secondary Care ICB and Medical Director 
Royal Devon and Exeter Foundation Trust) and Peter Collins (Chief Medical Officer) 
from Devon Integrated Care Board (ICB) presented an update on their work to 
develop a case for change in cardiovascular services.  The previous proposal (May 
2025) was withdrawn due feedback from public and clinicians and a recognition from 

Page 5

Agenda Item 2

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mhqvGV5lR-Q
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=mhqvGV5lR-Q


Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board   Wednesday, 6 August 
2025 

 
 

the ICB that they didn’t engage as widely as they should have.  The current proposal 
is not a decision-making document, but an articulation of challenges facing Devon’s 
population in cardiovascular health and inequality of access across Devon.  The ICB 
is responsible for providing resources to maximise services to benefit the most 
people. 
 
Key challenges identified are: 
 Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is one of the leading causes of preventable 

illness and death in Devon and the UK. 
 There is a need to improve access to both prevention and complex 

interventions. 
 The ICB has a statutory duty to describe these challenges and engage 

clinicians and the public in shaping solutions. 
 
Engagement and collaboration: 
 The ICB is working with Executive Directors of acute Trusts in Devon and 

Cornwall. 
 A listening exercise is underway to foster collaborative working and focus 

on patient care and health inequalities. 
 The plan aligns with the NHS 10-year strategy, emphasizing: 

 Shifting care from hospitals to community settings. 
 Digital transformation via EPIC electronic patient records. 

 
Public and Councillors’ concerns: 
Susie Colley made representations on behalf (Heart Campaign for Torbay): 
 Criticised the lack of transparency and accountability. 
 Opposed any reduction in cardiology services at Torbay Hospital. 
 Called for the ICB to scrap all proposals and instead expand services. 
 Highlighted that Torbay Hospital was ranked 4th in the Country and had 

improved and been honoured over the last decade. 
 Highlighted the impact the original proposal had on the public without the 

development of a case for change and questioned why it was going to take 
another twelve months of uncertainty. 

 Raised concern over the future of Healthwatch. 
 
Councillors’ questions and issues raised: 
 Scope and involvement: Who was involved in the scope? Who was shaping the 

case for change? Were MPs and ministers involved? 
 Wait times: Torbay Hospital has low wait times, making it a vital resource. 
 Financial implications: What were the projected costs and savings? 
 Culture and collaboration: Concerns about Exeter Trust’s practices and lack of 

co-operation. 
 Health inequalities: Torbay, Paignton, and Brixham show high deprivation and 

cardiovascular disease (CVD) admissions. 
 Hospital future: Fears that Torbay Hospital might be downgraded or closed. 
 Transparency and data: Criticised the lack of figures in recent Trust Board 

papers.  Concerns were raised about decisions being made behind closed 
doors at Executive Board meetings. 
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 Impact on ambulance services: what about emergency care and ambulance 
implications.  

 Why cardiology first? 
 
The following responses were provided by the ICB: 
 While local MPs have been briefed and raised questions in Parliament, they 

were not directly involved in decision-making. 
 The ICB aimed to maximise regional resources, including treating patients from 

other areas at Torbay Hospital. 
 The case for change is not a proposal, but a statement of challenges. Financial 

implications will be addressed during consultation. The ICB must operate within 
its financial envelope, with a focus on prevention. 

 The ICB acknowledged the issue of transparency and data and committed 
to developing a broader case for change with public consultation starting 
in September. 

 Any proposal would need to be reiterated through the Executive Team before 
public release. 

 The ICB acknowledged the burden of CVD and stressed the importance 
of equitable service delivery and inclusive engagement. 

 The focus of the ICB is on prevention and community care and not hospital 
closures. 

 No proposals have been made yet, and any future changes will be fully 
consulted with stakeholders, including ambulance services. 

 National data shows a decline in cardiology interventions since 2017, attributed 
to successful prevention efforts. 

 CVD is the leading cause of preventable death in Devon, making it a priority. 
They committed to returning with a completed case for change. 

 Next Steps and Timeline: 
 The ICB plans to begin public consultation in September 2025. 
 No fixed end date was provided; the proposal would be released when it 

was adequately developed. 
 An Engagement Plan was being constructed to ensure inclusive 

representation across Devon. 
 
Pat Harris from Healthwatch Torbay confirmed Healthwatch is still active and will 
ensure service user and clinician voices are heard during the development of the case 
for change. 
 
Resolved (unanimously): 
 
1. that the Integrated Care Board (ICB) notes the strength of concern from Torbay 

residents and considers how they can engage further with residents as they 
develop their case for change; 

 
2. that the ICB be requested to provide the Adult Social Care and Health 

Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board with details of who will be involved in 
engagement with the case for change so that they can be assured that all 
relevant groups are included and confirm the date that the case for change will 
be available for publication; and 
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3. that the ICB be requested to engage with the Adult Social Care and Health 

Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board as they develop their case for change and 
any other significant changes to health care affecting Torbay’s residents and 
that appropriate professional colleagues be invited to the Sub-Board to give 
evidence. 

 
13. Illicit sales of illegal tobacco and vapes  

 
Fakir Mohamed Osman (Head of Heart of the South West Trading Standards) Melanie 
Walker (Trading Standards Officer) and Claire Tatton (Public Health Specialist) 
provided an update on enforcement challenges, public health concerns, and 
partnership efforts to tackle illicit tobacco and vape sales as set out in the submitted 
report and showed two videos and a photo to demonstrate the lengths people would 
go to in order to conceal them. (Note:  this item can be viewed at  Torbay Adult Care 
and health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board - YouTube). 
 
Members asked questions in relation to: 
 

 What happens after the 3-month closure period for shops? 

 What is the price difference between legal and illegal tobacco? 

 Concern that the low fines (£200) versus high profits (£2,000/day) were 
ineffective. 

 Were enforcement efforts encouraging public reporting? 

 What is being done to stop young people smoking/vaping? 

 Can the Council do more on closures? 

 Can landlords be held accountable? 

 How can individuals report illicit activity? 

 Were vapes with Spice being sold locally? 
 
The following responses were provided: 

 Shops can reopen unless further grounds are found.  Trading Standards lacks 
closure powers and relies on the Police. Only two officers cover over 30 shops, 
13 in Torbay. 

 Illegal cigarettes cost £5–£7 versus £15–£20 legally.  Hand-rolling tobacco can 
be as low as £5 (counterfeit) versus £35–£40 legally. 

 Prosecutions were difficult due to modern slavery links and long court delays. 

 It was too early for data on public reporting, but Torbay Police were proactive. 

 Education initiatives were underway to encourage young people to stop 
smoking/vaping.  New messaging is being co-designed with young people. 
Results expected next financial year.  There was also a new forum which would 
improve intelligence sharing. 

 They were awaiting a 101 agreement to transfer closure powers.  Exploring 
Proceeds of Crime Act to seize assets. 

 HMRC fines apply only to traders.  Landlords were warned but not fined.  
However, reporting tenants to landlords had resulted in tenants being removed 
from some premises. 

 10% of 230 confiscated vapes tested positive for synthetic cannabinoids. 
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Superintendent Hayley Costar advised that she was really proud of the work 
on closure orders, which were part of the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) 
Hernandez’s Partnership.  The impact of illicit trade was considered when granting a 
closure order, and the legitimate business impact was also taken into account.  There 
had been investment in UKPAC (UK Partners Against Crime) - uk-pac.com, a platform 
that allows traders to report directly and contribute intelligence, and that it was 
important to raise public confidence and the profile of enforcement efforts being 
undertaken.  The Vulnerability Lawyer would continue to drive closure orders in 
support of partners.  Part of the Vulnerability Lawyer’s role was to invest proceeds 
from crime back into the local area. 
 
Reports can be made via the following websites: 
https://www.devon-cornwall.police.uk/ro/report/ocr/af/how-to-report-a-crime/  
https://www.devon-cornwall.police.uk/ro/report/asb/asb-v3/report-antisocial-behaviour/ 
Contacts - Trading Standards Service  
Action Fraud 
 
Resolved (unanimously): 
 
1.  that Members welcome the joint work being carried out in partnership with 

Heart of the South West Trading Standards, Devon and Cornwall Police and 
Torbay Council and request them to continue to work together to identify the 
best way to address closure orders moving forward and bring an update back 
to the Sub-Board in 12 months time; and 

 
2. that the Police and Crime Commissioner be recommended to continue the 

funding for the Vulnerability Lawyer, post the temporary funding due to the 
importance of this role to Torbay in tackling crime and sale of illegal tobacco 
and vapes and prosecuting where appropriate. 

 
14. Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board Action Tracker  

 
The Sub-Board noted the submitted action tracker and that that Clerk would continue 
to follow up on the outstanding actions. 
 
 
 
 

Chairwoman 
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Unlocking the power of 
people-driven care

Annual Report 2024–2025

Healthwatch in Devon, 
Plymouth & Torbay
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Louise Ansari, Chief Executive, Healthwatch England

“The impact that local Healthwatch have 
is vitally important. Healthwatch are 
empowering their communities to share 
their experiences. They’re changing the 
health and care landscape and making 
sure that people's views are central to 
making care better and tackling health 
inequalities.”

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-2025Page 12



“I would like to thank all those that have 
supported Healthwatch in our mission to 
monitor and improve health and social 
care, particularly the residents of Devon 
Plymouth and Torbay. Together we can 
all make a real difference.”

Welcome to our 2024-25 Healthwatch Annual Report. 
This report describes the wide range of engagement, representation, outcomes 
and impact undertaken by Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay over the 
past year. It recounts the hard work and commitment of Healthwatch volunteers 
and staff and highlights the importance of listening to patients’ voices. 
During 2024-25 Healthwatch maintained its vital role in gathering information and 
feedback on services to capture what is working well and what may need to be 
improved. 
I’m really proud of the positive change we’ve contributed to this year using your 
feedback, including, among other things, co-designing a new hospital complaints 
process and developing better training & support for local Carers. As a Carer 
myself, I’m particularly proud of the latter, and the fact that our Carers Report was 
used in a Parliamentary House of Commons Inquiry into Adult Social Care Reform.  
In furthering our objectives, we recognise the potential of true co-design and co-
delivery of services alongside our diverse communities. We have worked closely 
with our local voluntary, community and statutory partners to ensure that residents’ 
voices, including the most vulnerable and marginalised, are considered in provision 
by commissioners. 
We have promoted engagement though community events, social and traditional 
media, responded to complaints and concerns, provided advice and information 
through our contact centre, and issued reports on a variety of topics. 
This has been a challenging time for services confronted with issues including a 
waiting list backlog and funding constraints. We continue to play a vital role in 
gathering information and feedback on services as we support NHS Devon 
Integrated Care Board and are also involved in many strategic forums to 
implement positive change. 
Our common objective is the wellbeing of our communities, relationships between 
local organisations are consequently robust, and we look forward to our 
partnerships continuing and strengthening. 

A message from our Chair

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20253

Dr Kevin Dixon 
Chair of Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay 
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Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay is 
your local health and social care champion.

About us

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20254

Our vision

To bring closer the day when everyone gets the care they need. 

We ensure that NHS leaders and decision-makers hear your voice and use 
your feedback to improve care. We can also help you find reliable and 
trustworthy information and advice.

Healthwatch was established under the Health and Social Care Act 2012 to 
understand the needs, experiences and concerns of people who use health 
and social care services and to speak out on their behalf. Healthwatch exist 
on a national and local level, working towards the same goal of enabling 
people to have a voice about their health and social care systems. 

Our values are:

Equity: We’re compassionate and inclusive. We build strong 
connections and empower the communities we serve.

Collaboration: We build internal and external relationships. We 
communicate clearly and work with partners to amplify our 
influence.

Impact: We’re ambitious about creating change for people and 
communities. We’re accountable to those we serve and hold 
others to account.

Independence: Our agenda is driven by the public. We’re a 
purposeful, critical friend to decision-makers.

Truth: We work with integrity and honesty, and we speak truth to 
power.

Our mission

To make sure that people’s experiences help make health and 
care better.
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Devon County Council, Plymouth City Council and Torbay 
Council jointly commission local Healthwatch in Devon, 
Plymouth and Torbay. 
Although these three services are jointly commissioned, each local authority 
area retains the distinct identities of their own local Healthwatch.

How it works locally

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20255

Healthwatch Devon, Healthwatch Plymouth and Healthwatch Torbay are 
delivered by a collaborative partnership of Colebrook (SW) Ltd, Engaging 
Communities South West and Citizens Advice Devon. 

We offer a dedicated walk-in centre in Torbay, offices in Plymouth, and in 
wider Devon ‘Healthwatch Champions’ are located at Citizens Advice 
offices based throughout the county to carry out Healthwatch core 
functions. Healthwatch Champions have offices based in East Devon, North 
& West Devon, Exeter, South Hams, Torridge & Mid Devon and Teignbridge.

Who funds us?
The Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) fund the work of 
Healthwatch nationally. DHSC gives money to local councils so they can 
commission an effective independent local Healthwatch service. 
Although local Healthwatch are funded by and accountable to local 
authorities, they are completely independent. 

0800 520 0640 

info@hwdpt.org

www.hwdpt.org
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Championing your voice:
We published 11 reports about the improvements people would 
like to see in areas like pharmacy, complaints and eye care.

Our most popular report was on the impact of providing 
unpaid care at home in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay, 
highlighting 240 carers’ struggles and the effect that 
caring for a loved one has on their lives. 

In 2024-25 we supported 5,764 people to have their say and 
get information about their care. We currently employ 18 full 
or part time staff and our work is supported by 22 volunteers.

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20256

Our year in numbers

Reaching out:
1502 people shared their experiences of health and social care 
services with us, helping to raise awareness of issues and 
improve care.

762 people came to us for clear advice and information on 
topics such as how to access social care and finding an NHS 
dentist. 

3500 pieces of local feedback about the new 10 Year NHS 
Health Plan were collected by NHS Devon following our 
collaborative engagement work. 

Statutory funding:

We’re jointly funded by Devon County Council, Plymouth City 
Council and Torbay Council. 

In 2024/25 we received £562,484, which is the same as last 
year. This includes £350,000 for Devon, £116,484 for Plymouth 
and £96,000 for Torbay.  
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Over the year we’ve been out and about in the community listening 
to your stories, engaging with partners and working to improve 
care in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay. Here are a few highlights.

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20257

A year of making a difference

Healthwatch Torbay led on a 
collaborative Cardiovascular 
Disease prevention project with 
Public Health and Primary Care 
Leads offering free blood 
pressure and health 
checks in the 
community.

Healthwatch Devon worked with 
120 library volunteers to ensure 
the people they support can still 
provide us with feedback, 
including those in rural 
areas or the housebound 
who receive home-
delivered books.

Sp
ri

ng

Our report on the impact of 
providing unpaid care at home 
led to new dementia training to 
support carers and 240 carer 
views fed into both local 
Carer Support plans and 
a national Parliamentary 
Inquiry into social care.  

We attended many 
community events 
and summer fayres 
in Devon, Plymouth 
and Torbay to 
gather health &
social care 
feedback.

Su
m

m
er

Healthwatch Plymouth produced 
a report summarising patient 
feedback and experiences of the 
new Royal Eye Infirmary (REI) 
building in Plymouth. 
This led to a brand new 
pedestrian crossing 
being introduced. 

We shared Healthwatch 
England’s 2023–24 annual report, 
which outlines how over 400,000 
people shared their 
experiences with them 
nationally and locally
to change care for 
the better. 

A
ut

um
n

Our collaborative engagement 
work with NHS Devon led to 3,500 
individual pieces of local 
feedback about the new 
10 Year NHS Health Plan. 
We independently 
chaired engagement 
days across Devon.

We hosted a special event in 
Paignton to help provide local 
people with energy advice and 
financial support during 
the Winter months. 
To view a short video 
of the event, please 
click here.

W
in

te
r
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Working together to transform health and care :
In November 2024 the NHS in Devon launched local engagement 
around the 10 Year Health Plan, which ran in parallel with the 
national Change NHS campaign. All Devon residents were invited 
to share their experiences, views and ideas for improving the NHS. 
People were encouraged to fill out a local survey to ensure that 
local insights are used to improve local services. NHS Devon 
Integrated Care Board asked us for help gathering these views. 

Healthwatch Devon, Healthwatch Plymouth and Healthwatch 
Torbay work together to ensure people’s experiences of care
across the county are heard at Integrated Care System level, 
and that they influence decisions about local NHS services. 
This year our collaborative engagement work with NHS Devon led to 3,500 
individual pieces of local feedback about the new 10 Year NHS Health Plan.

Working together for change

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20258

Making sure you are part of the big conversation:
In response, we independently chaired engagement days 
across Devon for local residents to speak with NHS Staff about 
the 10 Year Health Plan to get their voice heard as part of the 
development process. In addition to these five locality workshop 
events in Paignton, Exeter, Barnstaple, Ivybridge and Plymouth, 
we gathered feedback via branded postcards at 42 smaller 
drop in events, talks and 
meetings, helped people 
unable to submit their 
feedback online to do it 
free over the phone and 
also created promotional 
videos of the engagement 
(like the one on the right –
Click here to view it online).

Building strong relationships to achieve more:
Your feedback from this engagement will directly inform the 
development of the Government’s 10-Year Health Plan for 
England and the local plans for Devon, Plymouth and Torbay. 
NHS Devon have agreed to share any outcomes or impact with 
us from this going forward. We look forward to continuing to 
collaborate to make care better for our local communities.
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We bring people’s experiences to healthcare professionals and decision-makers, 
using their feedback to shape services and improve care over time.

Here are some examples of our work in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay this year:

Making a difference in the community

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-20259

Creating empathy by bringing experiences to life
Hearing personal experiences and their impact on people’s 
lives helps services better understand the issues people face.
Service commissioners in Plymouth now have a better 
understanding of how women who are rebuilding their lives 
after substance misuse, homelessness and contact with the 
criminal justice system experience local health and social care. 
Our report highlighted how these women face additional 
barriers to accessing health and social care, including distrust 
in ‘professionals’ based on past experiences. Click here for more.

Getting services to involve the public
By involving local people and working with other local 
organisations, services can help improve care for everyone.
We worked with 120 library volunteers across Newton Abbot, 
Exeter and Barnstaple to ensure they raise awareness of our 
work to the people they support, including those who receive 
home-delivered books. They have been sharing our freepost 
feedback postcards so that those people in rural areas can still 
provide us with feedback, despite many being housebound.

Improving care over time
Change takes time. We work behind the scenes with services 
to consistently raise issues and bring about change.
Healthwatch England’s pharmacy closures review found that 
Devon had more hours of temporary pharmacy closures than 
the rest of the South West and we also heard concerns from 
people about pharmacy closures in rural communities. We 
shared this feedback with commissioners, who used it to 
develop a new community pharmacy strategic framework for 
the next five years. We continue to monitor how the local and 
national strategies will be implemented to ensure an effective 
community pharmacy provision for Devon, Plymouth & Torbay.
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Services can’t improve if they don’t know what’s wrong. Your 
experiences shine a light on issues that may otherwise go 
unnoticed.

This year, we’ve listened to feedback from all areas of our community. 
People’s experiences of care help us know what’s working and what 
isn’t, so we can give feedback on services and help them improve.

Listening to your experiences

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202510

Pat Harris,  Strategic Lead for Healthwatch in 
Devon, Plymouth and Torbay

“The feedback we hear in our local 
communities and share with Healthwatch 
England is invaluable, building a picture of 
what it’s like to use health and care 
services across Devon, Plymouth and 
Torbay. Local people’s experiences help us 
understand where we – and decision 
makers – must focus and highlight issues 
that might otherwise go unnoticed. We can 
then make recommendations that will 
change care for the better, both locally 
and across the nation.”
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Better training & support for local Carers

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202511

Key things we heard that would make a difference :

1 Improved access to training, information and advice. Particularly 
for those affected by conditions like Dementia. 

What difference did this make?
The Devon wide Carers Leads Development Group have built the report findings 
into local Carer Support (quoted above). Acting on the recommendations, 
Torbay and South Devon NHS Foundation Trust have subsequently launched 
new Dementia awareness training for Carers to support them in their caring 
role. Healthwatch England included this report in their submission to the 
Parliamentary House of Commons Health and Social Care Committee Inquiry 
into Adult Social Care Reform – ‘the cost of inaction’. Amongst other 
recommendations, the committee have since adopted the Healthwatch 
recommendation for a calculation of unmet need. We will continue to monitor 
local Carers’ feedback and share any concerns with service leaders for them to 
act upon. Click here to download our Unpaid Carers Report.

Listening to your experiences

New dementia training to support Carers has been developed after our Carers 
report was fed into local Carer Support plans and a Parliamentary House of 
Commons Inquiry into Adult Social Care Reform.  

240 Carers who live in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay shared their experiences with 
us to help us understand in more detail how a Carer’s role was impacting on their 
everyday life and their emotional wellbeing.

Many Carers told us they are feeling overwhelmed by their caring role and that 
they do not prioritise their own health and wellbeing over the person they care for.

“Thank you to Healthwatch for their work... it provides a clear picture of 
the issues for Carers across the whole of Devon... Some of these are 
issues for Carers’ Services / Commissioners of Carers’ Services, and 
each area will build the findings of this report into local Carer Support.” 

2 Carers need improved access to support for themselves.

3 Carers need more support to enable them to prioritise their wellbeing.

4 Having someone to talk to and / or access to online support groups 
would help Carers to feel less isolated.

5 Carers who live with the person(s) they care for need more support 
and better access to respite care.
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Improving the safety of new hospital services

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202512

Key things we heard:

1 The majority of patient feedback gathered was 
positive, both about the service and the staff.

What difference did this make?
A new pedestrian crossing has now been 
implemented as part of the adjacent retail park 
development. The report has been shared with NHS 
Devon Integrated Care Board and University Hospitals 
Plymouth, who have committed to addressing the 
other issues raised in the report. (quoted above)

Listening to your experiences

We reviewed the experiences of 40 patients of the new Royal Eye Infirmary in 
Plymouth and recommended a safety improvement which was listened to, 
acted upon, and upheld by decision-makers. 

University Hospitals Plymouth NHS Trust’s (UHP) Royal Eye Infirmary (REI) service 
moved from its location at Derriford Hospital to a new purpose-built building in 
the International Business Park near to the Derriford Hospital Site. Earlier this year 
Healthwatch Plymouth conducted visits to the REI to engage with patients 
around their experiences of the new facility. 

“Thank you to Healthwatch for conducting this engagement 
and providing valuable insights into the experiences of

patients attending the Royal Eye Infirmary… we are encouraged 
by comments praising our staff's professionalism and quality 
improvement efforts. The areas highlighted for 
improvement, particularly those relating to 
parking, signage, and waiting times, are 
important to us, and we are committed 
to addressing them." 

Click here to read
the full REI report

2 Main issues raised include parking and transport, 
interior and exterior signage, and waiting times for 
appointments and follow-up.

3 We recommended the issue of installing a safe 
pedestrian crossing outside the REI be prioritised 
with the Local Authority.

A screen shot of a phone

AI-generated content may be incorrect.
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Reducing barriers to accessing appointments

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202513

Key outcomes from our collaborative project:

359 Blood Pressure readings have been administered, 
with 131 of these identified as raised or high.

What difference did this make?
Early detection of high blood pressure and access to blood pressure monitors 
allows patients to feed data back to their GP without the need for an 
appointment, so they can identify and treat them for early CVD. Several 
patients identified with raised readings have since returned for follow-up 
monitoring after being prescribed anti-hypertensive medication. This has 
helped reduce barriers accessing GP Appointments and address the 
increase in CVD locally. We presented these findings directly to decision 
makers via our local Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny 
Sub-Board, who stated that our work evidences “the impact of providing 
support in the community to enable this to be rolled out wider.”

Listening to your experiences

People in Torbay have improved access to low-level healthcare support after 
we led on a collaborative Cardiovascular Disease (CVD) prevention project 
offering free blood pressure and health checks in the local community. 

We were approached by Primary Care and Public Health to ask if we could trial 
‘Building Healthy Heart Communities’, as our offices are based in a community 
library in central Torbay. This followed research which stated that you’re six 
times more likely to die from heart disease in Torbay, with 1 in 6 of these from 
preventable CVD. Feedback from this 
suggested that barriers accessing GP 
Appointments to have blood pressure
and health checks were contributing to 
the increase in CVD in our local area.

2952 local residents have been supported with 
healthcare and wellbeing queries.

We therefore worked with key statutory 
and voluntary organisations to re-
purpose a front-facing part of the 
Library to be a focal point for local 
communities to access low-level 
healthcare support. This included free 
blood pressure and health checks in 
partnership with a local GP Surgery.

Dr John McGuinness of Corner Place 
Surgery overseeing a blood pressure check.
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We’re here for all residents in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay. That’s 
why, over the past year, we’ve worked hard to reach out to those 
communities whose voices may go unheard.

Hearing from our local communities

Every member of the community should have the chance to share their 
story and play a part in shaping services to meet their needs.

This year, we have reached different communities by:

• Chairing focus groups with adults with autism and ADHD

• interviewing patients who had been through the complaints process

• Making sure that the voices from our local communities have been heard by 
local NHS leaders and Integrated Care Systems.

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202514 Page 24



Improving access to GP Services for patients

Helping develop a better health needs 
assessment for adults with autism or ADHD

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202515

What difference did this make?
Our report was used to inform the ICB’s Primary Care Access Recovery Plan, 
which has directly led to improvements to local GP access that include:
• 48.4% of appointments occurring within 1 day (national target is 35%).
• 55% of patients found it "easy" to get through to someone on the phone 

(national average is 50%).
• 99.16% of practices now have online consultation and video consultation 

available, with over 93% enrolled with GP online registration services.
• Increased uptake of the NHS App, leading to a 70% increase in repeat 

prescriptions ordered and a higher number of self-referrals.
• The development of a new Community Pharmacy Strategy for Devon.
• Improvements being made to many GP websites following a full review. 

What difference did this make?
Public Health Devon used feedback from our report to develop a health 
needs assessment that looks at the social, emotional and mental wellbeing 
needs of adults with autism or ADHD. This led to a focus group being run so 
autistic people could contribute to the new health needs assessment.

Hearing from all communities

Access to GP services is the most common issue we hear from people, and we 
wanted those in charge to understand what the main GP access issues were 
and the impact they have on patients and their families.

We produced a report of the patient experiences we have heard in relation to GP 
access in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay and shared it with NHS Devon Integrated 
Care Board (ICB). The report highlighted the need for easier and more timely 
access, improved patient communication, more accessible GP websites and 
consistent monitoring of patients with ongoing medical conditions. 

Through focus groups with adults with autism and ADHD, we heard that 
many felt health needs assessments were not making enough reasonable 
adjustments for them as part of the process.

We reported the group’s detailed feedback to Devon Adult Social Care 
Performance and Assurance Board, making recommendations for change.

Hearing from our local communities
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Co-designing a new and better hospital 
complaints process using your feedback

Improving access to digital healthcare by 
getting more people using the NHS App

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202516

What difference did this make?
Based on the feedback and our recommendations, UHP co-designed a new 
improved complaints process with patient representatives and Healthwatch 
in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay. The new process addressed each and all of
our recommendations and will significantly improve patient’s experiences of 
complaining, particularly responsiveness, timeliness and communication.
This has led to other Devon Health Trusts looking to redevelop their own 
complaint’s processes to replicate this new co-designed model. 
Royal Devon University NHS Foundation Trust are already redeveloping and 
enhancing their ‘You said, we did’ webpages, improving how patients see 
changes made as a result of their feedback or complaints.

What difference did this make?
Devon is now equal to the Southwest average (58%) and on target to surpass 
the 60% national average within the coming months. This means more 
people in Devon – particularly those in rural areas or the elderly - are now 
able to access digital healthcare such as online GP Services via the NHS App.  

Hearing from all communities

Working with University Hospital Plymouth NHS Trust (UHP) we independently 
interviewed patients who had been through the complaints process to review 
their experiences. 
People told us they felt the complaint’s process was not timely, they didn’t feel 
involved or fully informed, and many felt their complaint wasn’t fully understood 
or if the Trust had learnt from their experience. Click here to read our report.

Accessing digital healthcare such as online GP Services is one of the key 
issues we hear from the people we support in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay.

The national average of NHS App patient download by population is 60% 
across England. In 2024 in Devon this was considerably lower at 50%. 

To help, we worked with NHS Devon Integrated Care Board to promote a 
number of targeted NHS App initiatives to the people we support. We shared 
resources online via our website, social media, email newsletters and also
face-to-face at public drop-in sessions and community events.

Hearing from our local communities
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Informationandsignposting

Whether it’s finding an NHS dentist, making a complaint, or 
choosing a good care home for a loved one – you can count on
us. This year 762 people have reached out to us for advice,
support or help finding services.

Information and signposting

This year, we’ve helped people by:

• Providing up-to-date information people can trust

• Helping people access the services they need

• Supporting people to look after their health

• Signposting people to additional support services

• Launching a brand-new website full of information via www.hwdpt.org. 

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202517 Page 27
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Improving patient access to medical records

Supporting patients waiting for surgery

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202518

“Thank you so much for all you have done. I can’t imagine 
how I would have coped for much longer without your help.”

Information and signposting

David told us he has had lots of problems getting a copy of his medical 
record and discharge letters from his GP Surgery. He said he had been 
received no response after being removed from their practice patient list.
We contacted another GP Surgery in Devon who specifically treat patients 
on the ‘Special Allocation Scheme’ – which ensures that patients who have 
been removed from a practice patient list can continue to access 
healthcare services. We explained David’s situation and they showed him 
how to request his medical records and discharge letters.
The GP Surgery posted out David’s medical records and discharge 
letters, which they have on patient's electronic record. David was happy 
to have finally received these medical records. 

Sandra’s physical and mental wellbeing was being negatively impacted 
due to waiting for hip surgery at hospital. She contacted the hospital to 
chase for a date for the hip operation but had no response even after her GP 
had written to the hospital to request a date for surgery.
We signposted Sandra to the Patient Advice & Liaison Service at the Hospital 
to help raise a complaint at her request. We also phoned the surgeon's 
secretary to request for information as to why she was yet to have an 
operation date and to request they get in touch with her to discuss.
Sandra was given a date for surgery; she told us she felt relieved about this 
and that it had positively impacted her mental wellbeing. 

Increasing patient access to equipment
Kevin lost his hearing aids but couldn’t get through to someone over the 
phone. There was no voicemail option, and he had no other method of 
trying to contact audiology.
We confirmed that the listed number for audiology kept ringing with no 
answer and no voicemail option and called different numbers until a 
relevant member of staff answered.  
We explained Kevin’s issue and they were able to contact him directly to 
resolve it. They also agreed to investigate the listed phone number with 
no voicemail and act on it.
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Our fantastic volunteers have given hundred of hours to support 
our work. Thanks to their dedication to improving care, we can 
better understand what is working and what needs improving in 
our community.

Showcasing volunteer impact

This year, our volunteers:

• Visited communities to promote our work

• Collected experiences and supported their communities to share their views

• Carried out enter and view visits to local services to help them improve

• Found out more about what kids think about the future of the NHS, with the 
help of our volunteer Junior Healthwatch Reporters. Click here to see a video 
of what they said. 
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Be part of the change.

If you've felt inspired by these stories, 
contact us today and find out how you 
can be part of the change.

At the heart of what we do

“I moved back to Torbay when I retired and I was 
looking for something interesting to do. I certainly 
found it because I've been volunteering with 
Healthwatch Torbay for ten years now! 

I really enjoy working with children and young people 
and some of the project work we've done and events 
that we've been to. But also, I like talking to people, 
listening to their feedback, understanding what they 
like and don't like about health issues across Torbay. 

Being involved with the conversation is really 
important, so come along and you can do it too!”

Pat

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202520

“My name is Roger and I’ve been a Healthwatch 
volunteer for Plymouth for several years. 

There's so many aspects to enjoy. I've visited care 
homes, hospitals, and I go to events and I talk to 
people. I find it great fun, because I can have a banter 
with them. But at the same time, deriving what 
problems they've got with the NHS. 

We don't aim to cure, but we aim to help. If you want to 
help and volunteer too, come and visit our website.”

Roger

0800 520 0640 (freephone)

info@hwdpt.org

www.hwdpt.org/volunteer

Showcasing volunteer impact

From finding out what residents think to helping raise awareness, our
volunteers have championed community concerns to improve care.
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We receive funding from Devon County Council, Plymouth City Council and 
Torbay Council under the Health and Social Care Act 2012 to help us do our work.

• £3,000 received from the local ICS for joint work on the NHS 10-Year Plan 
project

• £150 received from Healthwatch England for work on an NHSE GP Forum 
project 

Integrated Care System (ICS) funding:

Healthwatch across Devon, Plymouth & Torbay also receive funding from our 
Integrated Care System (ICS) to support new areas of collaborative work at this 
level, including:

Finance and future priorities

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202521

Income Expenditure

Local Authority Funding £562,484 Expenditure on pay
(staffing)

£455,530.95

(Devon)  
(Plymouth)
(Torbay)

(£350,000)
(£116,484)
(£96,000)

Non-pay expenditure
(operational)

£60,108.91

Office and management 
fees (support)

£59,953.66

Additional income £3,150.00

Carry in from 2023/24 £18,490.36

Total income £584,124.36 Total Expenditure £575,593.52

Purpose of ICS funding Amount

NHS 10 Year Plan Engagement £3000

Our income and expenditure:

Additional income is broken down into:
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We will also work together with partners and our local Integrated Care System to 
help develop an NHS culture where, at every level, staff strive to listen and learn 
from patients to make care better.

Our top priorities for the next year are:

1. Using technology to help people access services at home.

2. Helping people access social care services and care homes.

3. Improving and joining up services for children and young people.

4. Making sure all patients can access health services equally.

5. Helping people access mental health services for conditions like depression.

6. Helping people access GP, hospital and mental health services. 

7. How cost of living affects people’s health and wellbeing.

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202522

Over the next year, we will keep reaching out to every part of society, 
especially people in the most deprived areas, so that those in power 
hear their views and experiences.

Finance and future priorities

Next steps:
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Healthwatch Devon, Healthwatch Plymouth and Healthwatch Torbay 
are provided by Colebrook Southwest in partnership with Engaging 
Communities South West and Citizen’s Advice Devon, William Sutton 
Memorial Hall, 6 Shelley Way, St Budeaux, Plymouth, PL5 1QF.

Healthwatch Devon, Healthwatch Plymouth and Healthwatch Torbay 
use the Healthwatch Trademark when undertaking our statutory 
activities as covered by the license agreement.

Statutory statements

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202523

Involvement of volunteers and lay people in 
our governance and decision-making

Methods and systems used across the year to 
obtain people’s experiences

As Healthwatch Devon, Plymouth and Torbay are independent services, driven 
by the voice of local people, an independent steering group has been set up 
in Plymouth - led by lay people. Our Healthwatch Assist Network of voluntary 
community groups allows us to build links with communities so we can gather 
information about the health and care services they use. 

Enter and View visits are a way for our trained lay representatives to visit 
health and social care services to gather information and understand the 
experiences of service users, staff, and families. Due to our extensive workplan 
and engagement in 2024-25, there were no enter and view visits required to 
be delivered in Devon, Plymouth or Torbay.

Our Steering Group, Assist Network and Lay Representatives help us to 
produce evidence-based priorities and support the delivery of our workplan 
and statutory functions across all of Devon, Plymouth and Torbay.

We use a wide range of approaches to ensure that as many people as 
possible have the opportunity to provide us with insight about their 
experience of using services. During 2024/25 we have been available by 
phone, email, provided a webform on our website and through social 
media, as well as attending meetings of community groups and forums, 
both face-to-face and virtually.  

We ensure that this annual report is made available to as many key 
stakeholders, members of the public and partner organisations as 
possible. We will publish it on our website - www.hwdpt.org.  
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Healthwatch Representation

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202524

Responses to recommendations or RFIs

We ensure that people who can make decisions about services hear about 
the insights and experiences that have been shared with us. Healthwatch 
Devon, Healthwatch Plymouth and Healthwatch Torbay are represented on 
numerous different relevant meetings locally, regionally and nationally. 

This year we have taken information to each of the Devon, Plymouth and 
Torbay Health & Wellbeing Boards, Health & Adult Social Care Overview & 
Scrutiny Boards, Safeguarding Adults Partnerships and Local Care 
Partnerships. We are on the Devon Integrated Care Partnership Board and 
take insight and experiences to other decision makers in our region.

We share our data with the Care Quality Commission (CQC) and 
Healthwatch England (HWE) to help address health and care issues at a 
national level and are part of the regional South West Citizens’ Assembly 
and HWE South West Network with our neighbouring local Healthwatch. 

Statutory statements

An RFI (request for information) is a formal process for gathering information 
from providers of a service such as health care trusts or commissioners. Based 
on patient feedback, we made 12 RFIs to stakeholders. There were no providers 
who did not respond to requests for information or recommendations. There 
were no issues or recommendations escalated by us to the Healthwatch 
England Committee, so no resulting reviews or investigations. In addition, we 
responded to all 8 requests from external stakeholders for further evidence 
from Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth and Torbay about various health and 
social care related topics. 

As part of the annual statutory Quality Account process for NHS Trusts and 
specific service providers, we provided responses to all of these reports.

“An invaluable contribution is made by Healthwatch and the South West
Citizens’ Assembly to the work of the South West Clinical Senate. 
The Senate's purpose is to collaborate with commissioners to 
establish the best possible setups for services, all in the pursuit 
of providing high-quality, long-lasting healthcare… The role of 
Healthwatch is to bring together representatives with lived 
experience in order to monitor and improve services across 
the South West, and to identify opportunities for change at 
the highest level… We appreciate the involvement of our
Healthwatch colleagues in this mission.”
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2024 – 2025 Outcomes
Project/activity Outcomes achieved

10 Year NHS Health 
Plan Engagement

Feedback directly informed the development of the Government’s 
10-Year Health Plan for England and the local plans for Devon, 
Plymouth and Torbay.

‘Gifted Women’ 
Report

Commissioners have a better understanding of the health and care 
experiences of women with a history of substance misuse, 
homelessness or contact with the criminal justice system. 

Pharmacy Closures 
Feedback

Commissioners used it to develop a new community pharmacy 
strategic framework for the next five years. 

Library Volunteers 
Training

People who receive home-delivered books (e.g. the housebound) 
are now able to provide us with feedback. 

Unpaid Carers 
Report

New dementia training to support carers and carer views fed into 
local Carer Support plans and a national Parliamentary ASC Inquiry 
which adopted some of the recommendations.

REI Engagement Recommended safety improvement listened to, acted upon, and 
upheld by decision-makers. (New pedestrian crossing installed)

CVD Project People have improved access to low-level healthcare support (e.g.
blood pressure and health checks). 

Access to GP 
Services Report

Improvements to local GP access including more online and video 
consultations, increased NHS App uptake, repeat prescriptions, self-
referrals and websites accessibility.

Autism and ADHD 
Feedback 

Public Health Devon developed a new health needs assessment that 
looks at the social, emotional and mental wellbeing needs of adults 
with autism or ADHD. 

Complaint’s 
Process Review

A new improved complaints process in Plymouth that other Devon 
Health Trusts are looking to replicate.

‘Beat the Freeze’ 
Event

People provided with energy advice and information on financial 
support during the Winter months. 

Report into Urgent 
& Emergency Care 

Our 2023 report was used to inform the new Torbay Hospital 
Emergency Department Improvement Project, which will increase 
space capacity by 50% and create mental health spaces.

HWE ‘A pain to 
complain’ report

Royal Devon University NHS Foundation Trust developed and 
enhanced their ‘You said, we did’ webpages, improving how patients 
see changes made as a result of their feedback.

Healthwatch in Devon, Plymouth & Torbay - Annual report 2024-202525

Statutory statements
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Subject: Annual Public Health Report 2025 on Healthy Ageing  

Authors/contributors: Lincoln Sargeant, Julia Chisnell 

Date: Torbay Overview and Scrutiny Committee Meeting 4 September 2025 

 

1. Purpose 

Members received a report describing the scope for the 2025 Annual Report, in 

February 2025.  The purpose of this paper is to provide an update including outline 

content and recommendations.   

2. Context 

Details of the demographic and policy context were set out in February, together with 

the timetable for development of the Report.  We are now at the drafting stage and 

plan to publish the report online in October.  The Report will be shared with the 

Health and Wellbeing Board in December 2025.   

3. Development process 

The drafting of the Report has been led by our Public Health Registrar Dr Sam 

Trethewey, who has now moved to a new academic placement.  The process of 

developing the Report has been very collaborative, with involvement from the 

following organisations and a range of individuals. 

 Torbay Citizens Assembly 

 Active Devon 

 Torbay Age UK 

 Torbay & South Devon NHS Foundation Trust 

 Torbay Communities  

 Healthwatch Torbay 

 Engaging Communities South West  

Partners have been particularly involved in providing insight and creative input into 

the report, in the form of workshop sessions, videos and interviews.  They have also 

shared a large sample of the enthusiastic, innovative work within the Bay to promote 

and encourage healthy ageing, which we have tried to snapshot in the Report.   
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4. Summary of content & recommendation areas 

A high level summary of the content is below. Chapters contain a combination of the 

evidence around effective interventions, alongside examples of local activity and 

innovation.   

Chapter Themes & content 

Introduction The concept of a long life; healthy life expectancy; 

ageing well; why the subject is an important one 

What the data shows Differences in life expectancy; years of life compared 

with years in health; the deprivation gradient 

Definitions  Chronological, biological and environmental ageing; 

social perceptions 

What does healthy 

ageing look like 

The impact of ageing on physical, mental, cognitive 

and social health, and the opportunities to strengthen 

these as we age 

The theory and the practice – what is the fitness gap, 

and how are we addressing this in Torbay? 

Age Friendly Torbay Language – challenging cultural assumptions 

Social connection – combating isolation and 

loneliness 

Employment  - paid work and volunteering; caring; 

age-friendly workplaces 

Housing and community spaces – Torbay Strategy for 

Housing in Later Life; Town Centre regeneration 

Transport – influencing Transport Strategy 

Ill health prevention – promoting physical, mental and 

social wellbeing through Active Devon; Live Longer 

Better; neighbourhood approaches; digital inclusion 

 

Recommendations are informed by evidence of best practice, and citizen and 
partner views on areas where they would like to see action.   
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Recommendation area Audience 

 For the 
Local 
Authority  

For 
partners 

For 
citizens 

1. Promote interventions that increase 
community connectedness & belonging 

   

2. Recognise and value the contribution of 
older adults to all aspects of society  

   

3. Promote age friendly language, policies and 
cultures 

   

4. Promote access to work and volunteering 
opportunities, including age friendly employer 

   

5. Promote support for carers via 
implementation of the Torbay Carers’ 
Strategy 

   

6. Implement Age Friendly Torbay, with a 
focus on the domains of Housing, Transport 
and Health in year 1 

   

7. Promote healthy ageing through 
implementation of Live Longer Better 
Torbay and other healthy ageing 
programmes  

   

8. Promote enabling health and care through 
the South Devon and Torbay Health Ageing 
Partnership in collaboration with the Citizens’ 
Assembly.   

   

 

5. Implementation   

A more detailed implementation plan, with outcome measures, will be developed and 

shared following publication of the Report.   

A progress report on implementation of the 2024 Report on Women’s Health will also 

be included.   

6. Request of Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
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Page 4 of 4 
 

Members are invited to: 

 Note outline content and recommendation areas of the Report 

 Note the process for finalisation, publication and delivery. 
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Programme Update

04 September 2025
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• Our purpose is to support the people of Torbay and South Devon  

to live well

• Our vision is better health and care for all

• Our building a brighter future programme focuses on our estate, 

our digital and technology opportunities, our people and our care -

these are the areas where we can have the most impact

• Clear synergies with your mission to support, enable and empower 

residents, communities and partnerships - for the people, for the 

place

– Thriving people – reducing inequalities, improving health and wellbeing

– Thriving economy – employment, community wealth building, digital technology

– Tackling climate change – net carbon zero

– Council fit for the future – culture of partnerships with our communities

Together for Torbay
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• Published in July, the 10-year health plan is a bold, 

necessary and deeply human vision for our NHS 

with three transformative shifts at its heart:

o from acute to community

o from analogue to digital

o from sickness to prevention

• In our organisation we’re seeing the plan as a 

blueprint for a health service that is more personal, 

more proactive, and more present in people’s 

everyday lives.

• It’s not new to us. We were the first NHS trust to 

integrate health and social care services; we’ve 

built neighbourhood teams, invested in digital 

innovation and championed prevention through our 

award-wining health coaches and community 

partnerships.

Fit for the Future - the 10-year health plan
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One Devon Electronic Patient Record

• Our new electronic patient record, Epic, going live in April 2026, will transform 

how we provide care by giving staff access to all patients’ health and care 

information quickly and securely in one place.

• We’ve been working closely in partnership with Royal Devon University 

Healthcare and University Hospitals Plymouth. UHP goes live in July 2026 so in 

just over 10 months we’ll have a single patient record across all the acute trusts 

in Devon. 

• Staff are really excited about how this will improve the way we deliver care and 

share information. GPs and other partners will have access to some patient 

information via Epic Care Link.
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MY CARE

• Our new EPR will include a patient portal 

called MY CARE, easy to access via a 

webpage and an app.

• Patients will be able to view appointment 

reminders, test results, visit summaries and 

much more. 

• Proxy access will able families and carers to 

see all the information they need to support 

those they care for.

• There will be a public campaign launching 

around February 2026 to get people signed 

up ahead of our go-live.
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Literacy and Health Literacy Support

• We meet accessible information standards by:
– Providing text to audio options on our website

– Offering interpreting services for people whose first language is not English (including British Sign 

Language

– Logging communication needs on our systems and our new EPR will facilitate this further

– Encouraging the use of hospital passports

– Sending letters as audio files where required

– Linking up with colleagues referring into our services (such as GPs)

– Ensuring our staff complete mandatory training on reasonable adjustments

• We have a team of Adult Acute Learning Disabilities Liaison Nurses who provide 

advice and support to patient and carers and to staff.

• As members of Torbay Council’s Autism and Learning Disabilities Partnership 

Boards we listen to experts by experience and seek feedback on how we provide 

information and make reasonable adjustments.

• We partner with organisations such as the Good Things Foundation to offer 

support to people who may be digitally excluded.
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Accessible buildings 

• We meet accessible buildings standards in our current buildings by:
– All our signage is dementia friendly

– Floor coverings are non-slip and minimise migraines, epilepsy and vertigo.

– Clinical wards are dementia friendly. This includes colour schemes within the wards to assist to and from 

facilities to the bed area.

– There is a colour coded barrier scheme to stop people entering into areas where they shouldn’t go (i.e. 

scaffolding and roofs).

– We have volunteer wayfinders in different zones across the Trust to assist customers in where they 

need to go.

– There is zonal colour coding.

– We have access ramps, auto doors and lifts for disability.

– Accessible toilets for disability

– Assisted toilets on all clinical wards

– Audible alarms.

• We are currently considering multi-language signage

• All new buildings are built to legal requirements for public buildings
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Ongoing Estates Issues

• The New Hospitals Programme (NHP), originally pledged 40 new hospitals by 

2030 - including Torbay Hospital - and is now being delivered in waves following a 

review of the NHP finances under this government. 

• We are in wave 2, which means our main construction timetable will start between 

2033 and 2035.

• Over 80% of our core estate remains in bad or poor condition, with backlog 

maintenance causing incidents such as sewage and water leaks and ventilation 

issues. This impacts patient care, although staff work hard to reduce risks.

• We’ve been allocated £7.3 million to tackle critical infrastructure risks.

• We know with the right facilities we can create a productive working environment 

for our staff and improve the experience and outcomes for our patients. We are 

looking at all funding options to accelerate parts of the NHP build.
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Critical Infrastructure Risks

The £7.3 million for critical estates issues 

in 2025-06 will fund:

• £5m day and eye surgery theatre 

replacement air handling and 

refurbishment.

• £762,500 Tower structural remedial 

works.

• £527,500 Roofing replacement works.

• £1.05m high voltage / low voltage 

power compliancy works.
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Constitutional Standards Scheme

The Returning to Constitutional Standards Capital Investment Fund 

provides funding to increase capacity and speed up recovery of key 

standards to cut waiting times and improve patient flow. 

Elective care

• £2.1m Ophthalmology diagnostics pathways*

• £4m Oral Maxillio Facial remodelling and expansion*

Urgent and emergency care

• £6m Surgical Admissions relocation and remodelling*

Diagnostics

• £120,000 Additional Echo Machine*

Total confirmed - £xxx

* Projects subject to final approval
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Emergency Department Project

• Good progress is being made on our £14.2m ED redevelopment at Torbay Hospital 

to increase capacity and help reduce waiting times for urgent and emergency care.

• The main steels are in place and the new shape of the building can now be seen, 

along with the new ramp outside the level 4 main entrance.

• The focus over the last months has been brickwork, before we move on to roofing 

and internal mechanical and electrical works.
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Thank you for listening
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Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board Action Tracker 

Date of 
meeting 

Minute 
No. 

Action Comments 

06/08/25 12 1. that the Integrated Care Board (ICB) 
notes the strength of concern from 
Torbay residents and considers how they 
can engage further with residents as they 
develop their case for change;  
 

2. that the ICB be requested to provide the 
Adult Social Care and Health Overview 
and Scrutiny Sub-Board with details of 
who will be involved in engagement with 
the case for change so that they can be 
assured that all relevant groups are 
included and confirm the date that the 
case for change will be available for 
publication; and 
 

3. that the ICB be requested to engage with 
the Adult Social Care and Health 
Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board as 
they develop their case for change and 
any other significant changes to health 
care affecting Torbay’s residents and that 
appropriate professional colleagues be 
invited to the Sub-Board to give evidence 

1. 
 
 
 
 
 
2. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
3. Added to the work programme  

06/08/25 13 1. that Members welcome the joint work 
being carried out in partnership with 
Heart of the South West Trading 
Standards, Devon and Cornwall Police 
and Torbay Council and request them to 
continue to work together to identify the 
best way to address closure orders 
moving forward and bring an update 
back to the Sub-Board in 12 months 
time;   
 

1. Added to the work programme  
 

2.  
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Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board Action Tracker 

Date of 
meeting 

Minute 
No. 

Action Comments 

2. that the Police and Crime Commissioner 
be recommended to continue the funding 
for the Vulnerability Lawyer, post the 
temporary funding due to the importance 
of this role to Torbay in tackling crime 
and sale of illegal tobacco and vapes 
and prosecuting where appropriate. 

17/07/25 8 1. that Torbay Council Housing Options 
team provide a written update to the 
Members of the Adults Social Care and 
Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board 
once the visit to Harbour Housing 
scheme in Cornwall has been completed 
to provide feedback on any innovation 
that could be considered for 
implementation across Torbay; 
 

2. that the Adult Social Care and Health 
Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board 
Members are kept up to date on Union 
Square and Victoria Square 
developments on the numbers of 
properties that will be policy compliant; 

 
3. that progress on the Homelessness and 

Rough Sleeping Action Plan is reported 
quarterly to the Adult Social Care and 
Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-
Board;  
 

4. the recommendation from 12 June 2025 
meeting, requesting a report detailing the 
actions that have been taken in response 
to Adult Social Care Housing need from 
the Director Pride in Place, be amended 

1.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
2. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
3. Complete.  Added to the work programme  
 
 
 
 
 
4. Complete.  Work programme amended.   
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Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Sub-Board Action Tracker 

Date of 
meeting 

Minute 
No. 

Action Comments 

to include an update on plans to increase 
the delivery of affordable housing across 
Torbay to support the increasing demand 
on homelessness services.    

12/06/25 3 a. to provide a written response would be 
provided on the numbers of people who 
responded to the survey from each 
targeted area. 

 
1. that the short report on the impact of the 

Co-design of the Learning Disability 
campaign be circulated to all Councillors 
once it is published in September; and 

 
2. that Ms Gascoyne, Engaging 

Communities South West, be requested 
to provide a written update on the impact 
of the implementation of the 
recommendations within MacMillan 
Torbay Community Engagement Project 
Report. 

 

a. Teresa emailed Abi Gascoyne 19 June 2025 
 
 
 
 
1. To follow up in September 
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